Draft Minutes

Tri-State Wheelchair & Ambulatory Athletics Board of Directors

November 12, 2016

A.  Call to Order

The meeting was held in the MacMahon Student Center, room 527, of Saint Peter’s University and was called to order by Ralph Armento at 9:12  am.

Present:  Ralph Armento, Pat Redden, Jimmy Cuevas, Dan Martin, Phil Galli, Trisha Yurochko, Carolynne Bethka, Ken Brucato

Absent and excused:  Joan Wheeler, Debbie Armento, James Tansits, Maggie Redden, Carlos Quiles

B.  Review/Approval of the minutes of January 2016
There were no additions or corrections to the minutes.  Dan Martin moved that they be accepted; the motion was seconded by Jimmy Cuevas and accepted unanimously.

C.  Treasurer’s Report/ Status of NJ Charities/990 filing: report submitted by Trisha Yurochko


The treasurer’s report is appended to these minutes.  As of November 11, there is a balance of  $15,260.43, which must be reduced by an uncashed check for $375.


The 990 filing for NJ Charities hasn’t been done yet; the fee will be $65, not $30.  The accountant for the Navigators files their form 990 and he could consult.  Ralph Armento explained that our accountant has died and we don’t have records.  We may have to pay a penalty for the late filing, but that may be waived because of the accountant’s death.  Ralph will look into getting an accountant who will do all the filing and reports, perhaps the one used by the Navigators. 


Phil Galli moved to accept the treasurer’s report;  Jimmy seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

D.  Old Business

1. Tri-State Hall of Fame: report submitted by Ralph Armento

Ralph received some nominations and will send the list out next week to the board, with some additions of older possible nominees who might not be as well known to current board.  He reminded the board that it votes in the first class.

2.  Meet Reports:

a.  Burke Wheelchair Games, September 24: report submitted by Ralph Armento

“The annual Burke Wheelchair Games was held on Saturday, September 24, 2016 at the Burke campus in White Plains, NY.  A total of 51 athletes were registered, which included eight no-shows.  This year, we expanded the bean bag toss and precision toss for the highly challenged athletes.


The no-shows have been an annual challenge to the effective administration of the meet.  This is not an easy fix, as Burke has certain groups that enjoy a complimentary registration fee (i.e., WSSC, NYCPA, Brooklyn vet groups).  As a result, I suggested that the following changes be instituted next year:

· All registrations will be processed online through Simply Register.  This will help to eliminate the complimentary registration.  If these schools have to pay for registrants beforehand, it might serve to severely reduce the no-shows.

· If Simply Register is not utilized, do not finalize registrations for the repeating no-shows (yes, I know these names off the top of my head) until they arrive at the event.

· I suggested to eliminate their "classifiers."  Their team has no interest in being trained/certified by USP.  Janet Herbold has been skating by for a number of years.  I have personally asked her to consider being formally trained and there is no interest. I am suggesting that we employ one certified classifier.”

Discussion:  There is an ongoing problem with classification of new athletes.  Ralph has approached Burke to get one certified classifier (perhaps Trisha) so we don’t have problems in the pits.  The reason for the no-shows is that some of the groups sign up everybody but since we don’t charge them registration fees, many don’t come.  An online registration would allow changes but it would be less likely to have no-shows.  Ralph noted that Jimmy’s triathlon is always the same day, so we might consider a change of date to the following week, since we need help in the pits.  The consensus was to keep the date as is.  Discussion also questioned if we should we have our own competitive event in fall?  Phil suggested encouraging competitive athletes to do the triathlon, while new athletes enjoy Burke.  The possible date for next year is September 23.

b.  Masonic Meet, June 4-6: report submitted by Ralph Armento 

“The 39th annual meet was held on Saturday and Sunday, June 4 - 5, 2016 at North Brunswick Township High School.  There were 53 registrants consisting of 51 juniors and 2 adult alumni athletes. The registration was processed online through Simply Register.  It was announced that this was Neal McCarthy's last meet as the Masonic Chairman.


It has been informally announced that Drew Jardine will be taking over most of the meet chair duties starting next spring.  There will be an organizational meeting set up in January to set the meet up, which has been tentatively scheduled for June 3-4, 2017.”

Discussion:  The World Games and Junior Worlds are in July, so trials will be before that and may conflict with this meet and TriState, but we don’t have dates yet.  The Grand Master wanted to extend meet to include Special Olympics, which is same weekend in NJ and not the same population, but that is not acceptable to us or to other Masons.  It will cost $6000 to rent North Brunswick High School, which is a lot.  We can look for other facilities, not necessarily in that area.  South Brunswick High School is cheaper, and Middlesex County College is possible but their pool shuts down end of May.  The Masonic Meet has been supported by the Sports Council grant but that was cut, so we need to keep costs down.   We need classifiers only for the Rochester team and the occasional swimmer, but we should encourage them to go to another meet; this could be a problem for swimmers.  It was pointed out that we’re not obligated to offer classification more than once a year, and we have TriState for that.  If the Masons pay for a classifier, not us, we can continue as usual.   Ken asked whether the meet or the Masons could have something Saturday night, but the question is whether the athletes, coaches, and officials would stay?  Local teams probably would not stay Saturday night.  Discussion was also held about opening the meet to adults other than “alumni,” perhaps VI athletes and veterans.  Ralph is going to an organizational meeting with the Masons in January and the topic could be discussed.
c.  Children’s Swim Meet, March 5: report submitted by Trisha Yurochko

“The 23rd Annual Tri-State Regional Swim Meet sponsored by Children’s Lightning Wheels was held on Saturday, March 5, 2016 at the Sonny Werblin Recreation Center at Rutgers University.  This meet, a qualifying meet for Junior Nationals, was sanctioned by Adaptive Sports USA and was run in accordance with US Swim and IPC rules.  There were six certified officials on deck.  Two national swim classifiers: Erin Popovich and Christy Saunders were brought in for this meet.

Details:


· 34 registered swimmers

· 17 males; 17 females

· 6 adults – 1 male/5 females

· 15 new swimmers

· Classification took place on Friday afternoon/evening and Saturday morning

· 13 swimmers were classified

· one swimmer, a VI, had his papers reviewed


· A fee of $102.00 was paid to Adaptive Sports USA for non-member swimmers

· Registration was done through paper submission

· We utilized the SAMS program and did find some issues with it which were resolved by the time Junior Nationals occurred

· The fee of $750.00 that we paid Rutgers included the cost of the lifeguards and the timing system

· Total expenses were $1732.86 - they would have been more but USOC/USP paid for Erin’s airfare 

· USASWIM-NJ Officials are not paid but they do receive the “give-a-way” of the day

· All athletes received a “give-a-way” and a results card 

· Volunteers were from Montclair State University; Rutgers Medical School – PM&R specialty area; Children’s Specialized Hospital

· Shout-out to our computer operators for the day: Kevin Crytzer and Paul Kolterjahn; and our queens of registration and result cards: Betsy Galli and Linda Kolterjahn

· Highlight of day – Phil Galli not missing a beat when he fell into the pool.  Fortunately he was not hurt – just wet and embarrassed – but he could not say the same about his phone!”

Discussion: This year the swim meet will be on Saturday, March 4, at Rutgers.  We received a grant from US Swim that will pay for classifiers and an official’s clinic in the morning.  Trisha expects 8-10 swimmers recertifying, in addition to some new ones.  We will have to rent a conference room for the certifications, so the fee for Rutgers may be higher.

d.  Children’s Invitational Meet, May 7:  report submitted by Trisha Yurochko
“The 32nd Annual Invitational Track and Field Meet sponsored by Children’s Lightning Wheels was held on Saturday, May 7, 2016 at the track complex at Warinanco Park, in Rahway, NJ.  This facility is part of the Union County Parks system and is the same venue used for the NJDC2015NJ games.  This meet is open to junior and adult athletes who have a diagnosis of a physical disability and is considered a training meet for new athletes and a refresher meet for the more experienced athletes.  The day started out quite cool with rain but cleared to a decent afternoon.

Details:


· 54 registered athletes

· 31 males; 23 females

· 6 adults –  all males

· 20 new athletes – 10 adults/10 juniors

· 7 received a classification for this meet only

· VI athletes competed for the first time at this meet

· Registration was done through paper submission

· We utilized the SAMS program and did find some issues with it which were resolved by the time Junior Nationals occurred

· We have a great partnership with Union County Parks and we were not charged to use the facilities.  For the field events we utilized two softball fields along with the shot-put and discus cages in the track complex.  

· Lunch was provided for all officials, competitors, family members and all-day volunteers; coffee and munchkins were provided for the early morning set-up crew

· USAT&F-NJ officials were present and did not accept any fees

· All athletes received a “give-a-way” and a results card at the end of the day

· Volunteers were from Montclair State University; Rutgers Medical School – PM&R specialty area; Children’s Specialized Hospital; 

· Shout-out to our computer operator for the day: Kevin Crytzer and our queens of registration, awards and lunch set-up: Betsy Galli and Linda Kolterjahn

· Awards were presented in the following categories: Coaches Award (Male/Female); Sportsmanship Award (Male/Female); Novice (Male/Female) and the Spirit of Excellence Award in Memory of Ruthie Middendorf. “

Discussion:  This year the meet will be on Saturday, May 6, at Rahway River Park.  We will have a picnic area, with indoor restrooms.   Bergen County will sponsor the meet.  Discussion was held about removing Ruthie Middendorf’s name from the Spirit of Excellence award but mentioning it at the presentation; no vote was held.
e.  Tri-State Meet, May 27-29:  submitted by Jimmy Cuevas


“The Tri-State Wheelchair and Ambulatory Regional Games were held May 27-29 at Pascak Valley High School.  A total of 78 athletes from NJ, NY, CT, PA, MA, MD, VA, MN, IL, FL, GA, OH and Spain.  We had 57 Males & 21 Females; 23 of them were adults.  There were 15 teams and 8 independent athletes.   Total athletes per sport: Archery 6, Powerlifting 7, Track 71 and Field 46. Total track athletes for the Saturday Open Track event were 35 (28 Males / 7 Females) and for Sunday 71 (53 Males / 18 Females).  Athletics National classifiers (Pam Carey from Louisiana and Angela Smith from Delaware) classified 10 athletes between Friday evening and Saturday morning.  The IPC TD for the games was Carroll DeWeese from Michigan.

 
Total income including cash donations from sponsors and registration was $17,258 (3,797 Registration + $13,461 Cash Sponsors from Kessler Foundation, Goya and USOC).  We received in-kind donations from Dunkin Donuts (Breakfast Saturday and Sunday); Chick-Fil-A (175 boxed lunches on Saturday); Qdoba (175 boxed lunches on Sunday); Pepsi (Water, Gatorade, Chips), and Alexander's Real Tea (Flavored Ice Teas and Juices).  Chick-Fil-A and Qdoba lunch boxes were provided on Saturdayand Sunday; and dinner from Olive Garden on Saturday evening at no cost to the athletes, coaches, staff, officials, parents and other family relatives. The cost for the use of the Pascak Valley High School facilities was $1,070.47 which covered the cost for the custodians. Ground transportation services was provided by Meadowlink-EZRide for $1,325. A donation in the amount of $250 was made by TSWAA to the Hillsdale Volunteer Ambulance Service. They provided EMT services at no cost on Saturday and Sunday. 

 
We successfully utilized the online registration services from Simply Register.  Overall, the games went very well despite the weather delays and the track lighting issues on Saturday evening.   We experienced challenges with volunteers for field events; however, we were able to have the minimum number of volunteers for each pit. Volunteers were recruited mainly from Pascak Valley High School, Bergen Bowmen Club, the Monclair State University Psi Sigma Phi Multicultural Fraternity and the North Jersey Navigators.  

 
We had a total of 16 USATF officials and a stipend of $50 per day was offered to all of them.  The following officials didn’t take the stipend: Debbie Armento, Trisha Yurochko, Paul Kolterjahn, Stephanie Kuebler and Bruce Fabrikant.  The list below contains the USATF officials that received the stipend.

·         Randy Chivaroli - $100

·         Pam Chivaroli - $100

·         Joey Chivaroli - $100

·         Tom Southall - $100

·         Laura Koziel Peterson - $50

·         Bill Schneider - $50

·         Tia Livingston - $50

·         David Friedman - $50

·         Dan Martin - $50

·         Carolynne Bethka - $50

·         Ken Brucato - $50

 
Once again, I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone involved (Officials, LOC Staff and Volunteers) and for taking time from their busy schedule to volunteer at the Tri-State Wheelchair Games.  It’s only with the assistance of experienced and well organized officials, classifiers, TD and other LOC staff that we can continue to run a high quality meet in the Tri-State area and rise to meet the challenge.  The positive feedback I received from the TD, officials, coaches, athletes and parents who attended the games was great.”

Discussion:  We may get money from the Nielson grant for the Masonic and TriState meets.  There is no date yet for next year’s meet, but Jimmy hopes to have information on possible dates next week.  We need to have a standard letter indicating the hours worked if officials and volunteers don’t get per diems or expenses.   Phil asked why we are paying USATF officials both per diems and expenses to come in, since the per diems are supposed to cover the day’s expenses.  Most of the board indicated agreement with this statement and decided we should have that policy.   There were some problems with athletes who are not members of Adaptive Sports, which were not limited to this meet.  We haven’t paid Adaptive Sports for non-member registrants since they couldn’t/didn’t confirm membership lists.

3.  Tri-State Website and Social Media:  submitted by Joan Wheeler

“The TSWAA Facebook page has been fairly active.  April Martin continues to post regularly.  There is information on the Paralympics, local races and local athletes plus other information pertinent to disabilities.  The link to the Challenged Athletes Fund was also posted.  Visits and likes to the site are pretty consistent.  Looking or a way to increase our presence.”

The report was received without discussion.

4.  Adaptive Sports USA

a.  BOD/NJDC News

NJDC will be in Middleton, WI.  Denver had to pull out for this year but will consider a bid for 2018 or 2019. 

b.  National Delegate Assembly


Ken, Trisha and Phil are going to National Delegate Assembly next weekend.  There will be several clinics and a new IPC course.  Some by-law changes will be proposed but we don’t have the information yet.

USATF information:  Phil Galli


USATF is changing its name to Adaptive Track and Field USA.  Some rule changes are being considered, including one that states if an athlete makes the A standard in one event but not others, s/he can compete if s/he makes the B standard (80% of A).  The “exception” rule for times in getting set for track will be eliminated, using the straight IPC rules but still allowing U11 and U14 extra time if needed.  Phil told the board that there was a proposal that USATF send all their Junior Olympic athletes to NJDC, having a “meet within the meet,” and they have pledged $14,000 for that purpose.  Junior Olympic age groups are U11, U14, U16 and U18.  Athletes will be classed at NJDC, and we will translate their performance into points (their result divided by the national record), combining all point results by age from all classes in the Junior Olympic meet.  The downside is the “separate but equal” approach, which not everyone agrees with.  Phil will be at a meeting in 2-3 weeks to work out details re memberships for Junior Olympics and NJDC.  The goal is that every disabled junior athlete should be able to go to a meet a reasonable distance from home.  He is proposing to allow classifiers to write into an athlete’s classification file any exemptions for the “knee against field chair” rule, so it would go to the meet officials.  This wouldn’t hold when they go for an IPC passport.  The new course for IPC certification is done, and the test is almost done.

c.  Chapter participation
Ralph needs a vote on whether we continue as a chapter member.  We sanction so many events in so many sports to “go around” Adaptive Sports that it doesn’t seem reasonable since all sports would have to be sanctioned.  Chapter membership is $225; membership gives insurance, the ability to have an Athlete Development Fund, and one sanctioned event for TSWAA.  CSH is a chapter and the swim meet is sanctioned through them, so all we pay for is Masons.  Ken moved that we continue as a chapter, Dan seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

5.  Wheelchair Sports Council of NJ:  submitted by Ralph Armento


“The 2015 year-end has been processed.  Checks have been delayed, as I was waiting for new TD Bank checks to be issued (old checks stated "Commerce Bank"). These checks have just arrived, so all groups should be receiving their 2015 YE checks shortly.


The 2016 year-end is in process.  I have received both bills and a ledger from the Lightning Wheels and the Navigators.  I am still looking for bills from Tri-State, NJASA and the Masons.  I will not be releasing their funds until I receive this.”

Discussion:  Budgeting was approved for $40,000 for 2015, $50,000 for 2016, but the budget for 2017 has been held up because of the state freeze.  Ralph received a call last week to “adjust” our grant from $60,000 to $20,000.   “New groups” have applied for grants (NJ Titans VI baseball team, American Association of Blind People).   There was a discussion about dissolving NJ WSC and letting the individual teams and organizations submit on their own for 2018.  One question is whether the new teams are each getting $20,000 and we are getting $20,000 for 4 groups.  Ralph will “test the waters” to see if separate filing pays better.  We should be able to file now since the state assumes you don’t need money if you don’t file right away.  A request was made to send bills from July 1, 2016 to Ralph ASAP.  The Athletics for Persons with Disabilities grant program had applications from us and from Special Olympics.

E.  New Business

1.  Schedule for 2017 TriState meetings


January 21


March 18 (annual meeting)


September 16


October 28

2.  Board membership

Carlos Quiles has missed several meetings, Maggie Redden will be getting married and probably moving.  Carolynne Bethka suggested Caitlin Goerlach as a possible board member, as an athlete and because she would be help with social media. Bill Wilkie from Connecticut (taking over as coach of the Connecticut team) is also a possible.  Bill Schneider was for a very short time on the board and then moved; should he be considered again?  We do need someone from NY.  Ralph will check with Carlos and approach Caitlin. 

3.  Delegate Assembly
 We pay for ½ room cost for 2 nights, the early registration fee ($125), and $300 air. Ralph made a motion that we reimburse Ken for these expenses, Dan seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

4.  Official Recertification
Debbie Armento would like to get together to do tests for the next Olympiad.  Officials need to take the USATF test (probably about 4 hours) and the IPC test.  Time is need to reference every question.  Officials also need to submit what meets we’ve done, take the SafeSport Training and have a background check.

5.  NY Road Runners has mandate to educate disabled runners.  Paul Kolterjahn, Trisha and Phil have been training 8 athletes (ice hockey players) on Saturday mornings, and they did the 400 meter fun day race before the NY marathon.  We may interest some of them in our meets. 

6.  SAMS:   Phil, Jimmy and Ralph are working on a potential replacement for SAMS, defining the database and structure.  We will use SAMS this year as is, hopefully parallel the new program as a test, implementing the replacement in 2018.  There was a question about using SimplyRegister for NJDC, if can be used for all sports.  It processes payments and takes a percentage as the fee; the percentage is negotiable and was $3.50 for Masons and TriState. 

7.  Registration fees for Masons and TriState:   Ken suggested revisiting the registration fees, but the Masons won’t consider it.  Other meets make coaches register, but we don’t.  Online registration has a registration deadline and no refund of fees. 

F.   Adjournment
Carolynne moved to adjourn at 12:15, Trisha seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

